Minutes of the Environmental Justice Advisory Board
November 13, 2012
Call to Order

The quarterly meeting of the Environmental Justice Advisory Board (EJAB) was held in the Rachel Carson State Office Building, Delaware Room, 400 Market Street, Harrisburg, PA.

The meeting was convened as an informational meeting at 8:36 a.m. with Arthur Frank presiding as Chair.

Members in attendance
Dr. Arthur Frank

Rev. Horace Strand

Erlinda Aguiar

Laureen Boles

Eli Brill

John Waffenschmidt

Adam Cutler

Members absent (excused)
Dr. Clea Hollis

Hazeem Hijazi

Terri Davin

Mary Vuccola

Dr. Mark White

Non-Members
Marjorie Hughes

Amanda Witman

Robert Reily

Alice Wright

Holly Cairns

Welcome and Introductions
The Chair, Arthur Frank, welcomed everyone to the meeting and congratulated Holly Cairns on her promotion to Director, Office of Environmental Advocate.
Approval of Minutes
Approval of the May 1, 2012, minutes will be tabled until the next meeting due to that a quorum is in not in attendance.
Community Outreach Initiatives

Alisa Harris, Special Deputy Secretary (SDS) for External Affairs, attended on behalf of Dan Lapato, Deputy Director, for External Affairs.  SDS Harris presented information and answered board member’s questions on several topics including the Community Environmental Project (CEP) Policy, Public Participation Policy and Act 47.  
Discussions included an overview of new violations procedures, penalty amounts, deadlines and review of public comments for CEPs.  SDS Harris relayed that the public participation policy is in process of being reviewed and should be available for public comment by the end of this year.  A scenario was presented by the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED) regarding elevating Act 47 communities applying for DEP grants. This has prompted questions and discussions on whether distressed communities under Act 47 should be given special treatment in DEP administered grant programs.  
Energy Education Outreach was put on hold for the next EJAB meeting agenda when Deputy Director Lapato could attend.  SDS Harris then opened the floor for questions from EJAB members which included potential public health complications from oil & gas drilling, impacts of methane on a global basis, and Act 13 funding.

Permit Decision Guarantee

Hayley Book, Acting Director of Program Integration and Dana Aunkst, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations presented an update on the Permit Decision Guarantee.  Topics concerning elimination of permit back-logs, review and completeness of applications, incomplete application denials, and DEP staff being “on the same page” for technical review were presented and discussed.
Citizens Advisory Council Update

Marjorie Hughes announced two new members of the Citizens Advisory Council (CAC), Dave Hess and Bill Fink.

Marjorie is completing the review of an Act 54 brochure that explains the rights and responsibilities of property owners.  This updated brochure request came from former Director, Sue Wilson who worked on an updated version of this with Holly Cairns. 
Regional Staff Reports
Holly Cairns, Director, Office of Environmental Advocate
· Reported on the Almono Brownfield site. The developer has met with DEP to review permit requirements. The community and the developer continue to meet with the New Jersey Institute of Technology to help create a master plan for Main Street development that will serve the Brownfield. 
· The PA Brownfield’s Conference has been rescheduled for December 10 through 12, in Monroeville, SW PA.

· Mining remains active.  An informational EJ meeting was held for the newly proposed Ainsely Mine by Amfire Mining in Smicksburg, PA. The meeting was initiated by the Company and DEP participated for the125 people that attended. Cairns did some separate outreach to try and get a fact sheet and information out to the Amish community in that area. An informal public conference will be held Wednesday, December 5th in Plumville, Indiana County. 
· A public meeting/hearing was held for First Energy’s Bruce Mansfield plant regarding their Title V permit renewal.  Some residents from the state of West Virginia made testimony at the public hearing, in addition to some environmental groups in PA.

· A public meeting/hearing was held for the Duke Energy in Masontown, Fayette County. The meeting discussed and took testimony on the Title V permit for the gas generated facility. Approximately twenty-five people attended, mainly residents from the area and a couple representatives from a local environmental group.
Alice Wright-Baily, SE & NE Environmental Advocate, provided an update on the

Ardmore Plaza / Fox Park, Ardmore Borough, Montgomery County. In 1989, a petroleum release from six tanks pulled in at the site of the former Autocar manufacturing plant occurred. Although soils were removed and monitoring wells installed after the removal of the tanks, characterizing the site for petroleum still needed to be done.  Over the years, area residents have had public water and the department was not aware of possible threats to public health.  However, in 2010, when the property owners decided to enter into the Act 2 program, additional testing by their consultant, Silar Services, indicated the presence of chlorinated solvents at the end of the property closest to homes.  Offsite testing in the “right of way” have indicated the presence of TCE, PCE and other chlorinated hydrocarbons near the Plaza property and a block away. The consultants for Fox Park Corp. latest progress report on November 7, discussed laboratory analytical results for indoor air and water testing at the Baptist Church and Parsonage, located offsite and down gradient from the Plaza. DEP has recommended that the six private homes to the south of the shopping center be evaluated and tested. Two of the homes have had their indoor air tested with no contaminants detected above residential standards.  DEP will work with the community to gain access to the other four homes for evaluation. DEP requested the consultants resample the street wells throughout this community, map public utilities in the streets, resample the Church and Parsonage, and evaluate the other four homes immediately south of the shopping center. Fox Park Corporation will continue to coordinate its efforts with neighborhood stakeholders in their future work by sending the report summarizing the results of the indoor air sampling conducted at the church, and anticipates participating in a meeting with the stakeholders to discuss the results of that evaluation and proposed next steps. 
Questions & Answers with Secretary Michael Krancer 
Dr. Frank introduced Secretary Krancer who answered questions posed to him from the board. He addressed concerns regarding health monitoring from drilling and announced that there is the Geisinger Study and the PA Department of Health is partnering with Penn State to study the health impacts of Marcellus Shale drilling. 
Adam Cutler addressed the perception of DEP in its responses to air emissions and gas drilling and concern for DEP’s tone in these responses. Adam requested more balanced responses and shared concern for the Sunoco facilities in Delaware County getting the same protection. 
Dr. Strand inquired about why the Secretary didn’t allow a letter of recommendation from EJAB to go out regarding Ardmore Plaza. The Secretary responded he doesn’t want his advisory boards issuing letters. Eli read a response sent by Alisa Harris prior that the board’s involvement as a body in matters that pertain to local government officials and the regulated community are outside the purview of the board, the role of the board is to provide recommendations to the Secretary on adoption of proposed regulations, standard criteria and policy. 
NEJAC Update—
Chester Environmental Partnership (CEP) Chairman, Dr. Horace Strand, has been appointed to EPA’s National Environmental Justice Advisory Council (NEJAC). Dr. Strand and John Waffenschmidt, discussed the September 2012 EPA CARE Workshop in Arlington, VA.  Dr. Strand was elected to be the Community Co-Leader and provided opening remarks at the Workshop.  John Waffenschmidt gave a presentation on Chester PA Case History as it relates to the operation of an energy-from-waste facility in a designated EJ area and Covanta Community Outreach and Environmental Justice Policy; and he and Dr. Strand also participated in a panel discussion entitled, Building and Maintaining Partnerships that lead into an interactive session that overviews some of the issues that had been previously addressed.   EPA’s Administrator, Lisa Jackson, stopped and provided remarks about EJ and the EJ2014 plan at the workshop.  There were over 80 people registered for the workshop and 44 community awardees that were able to fund their participation at the workshop.  EPA talked about future asthma prevention projects and Dr. Strand pointed out to EPA that Chester and Keystone Crozer already have already completed one project that could be modeled in other communities.  EPA’s Cooperative Agreement with Chester Environmental Partnership, The Chester Asthma Prevention Project, which was administered by the PA DEP.  Dr. Strand provided a brief overview of the project, its success and asked EPA to find additional funding to continue and to sustain the project.  Dr. Strand invited NEJAC to hold one of their meetings in Chester to tour the Booth Street and 291 where residents live in close proximity to industry and hear about the Booth Street Initiative to relocate the residents.    
John Waffenschmidt spoke and gave testimony on permitting policy and informed the board he sits on the workgroup for permitting guidance.  He had recommended to the committee that public meetings should be held before accepting permit applications.

Environmental Justice is one of Administrator Lisa P. Jackson's top priorities for EPA and requested input from NEJAC on the Plan EJ 2014.  As laid out in the ‘Plan EJ 2014 Considering Environmental Justice in Permitting’ draft implementation plan, EPA is examining ways to better integrate environmental justice considerations into the permits issued under the Clean Water Act, the Clean Air Act and other federal environmental laws. A crucial step in this process is for EPA to get feedback from individuals and organizations that have experience and interest on these issues and focus on outcomes of the initiative. Accordingly, EPA asked from public comment from NEJAC and also scheduled six Tribal Listening Sessions, organized by stakeholder groups, to provide an opportunity for those stakeholders to express their views on the initiative.   
OEA Website Update & Webinar List Review
Holly Cairns gave a presentation on updates to the OEA Website and the list of Webinar recommendations.  Any updates, ideas or suggestions should be submitted to Holly.  
EJAB By-Laws
Article V, voting, was discussed.  
The board is to be made up of 15 members, however currently there are only 12 members.  The by-laws language is currently a quorum requires eight (8) members be present.  The suggestion is to change the language to: A quorum for voting requires the presence of half plus one board members. 
Article XII, the change is intended to better clarify how many board votes is needed to change the by-laws. Change to: These bylaws may be amended, repealed, or suspended at any meeting of the Board by a simple majority vote of the quorum present at the meeting, provided that written notice of such amendment, repeal, or suspension shall be sent to each member at least one (1) week prior to the meeting.
2013 EJAB Planning Session
Discussion of the 2013 EJAB meeting dates was held.  It was suggested to have an EJAB meeting at a different PA location other than Harrisburg for one of the meetings in order to allow community involvement.  EJAB will wait to see what Dr. Strand’s response is from NEJAC, if unable to work out, discussion on where to hold a meeting will occur in 2013. Any changes to the bylaws have until after Thanksgiving to be made.  
Public Comment Period:

The Chair opened the floor for public comments.  There were no public comments presented.

New/Unfinished Business, Questions and Comment Period
Suggestions were made to have either breakfast or lunch provided for the EJAB members for future board meetings.
Adjournment
Dr. Frank adjourned the meeting at 2:36 p.m.
